
352 

26 CFR Ch. I (4–1–10 Edition) § 20.2043–1 

are not taken into account in valuing 
the decedent’s stock holdings in the 
corporation for purposes of section 
2031, any incidents of ownership held 
by the corporation as to that part of 
the proceeds will be attributed to the 
decedent through his stock ownership 
where the decedent is the sole or con-
trolling stockholder. Thus, for exam-
ple, if the decedent is the controlling 
stockholder in a corporation, and the 
corporation owns a life insurance pol-
icy on his life, the proceeds of which 
are payable to the decedent’s spouse, 
the incidents of ownership held by the 
corporation will be attributed to the 
decedent through his stock ownership 
and the proceeds will be included in his 
gross estate under section 2042. If in 
this example the policy proceeds had 
been payable 40 percent to decedent’s 
spouse and 60 percent to the corpora-
tion, only 40 percent of the proceeds 
would be included in decedent’s gross 
estate under section 2042. For purposes 
of this subparagraph, the decedent will 
not be deemed to be the controlling 
stockholder of a corporation unless, at 
the time of his death, he owned stock 
possessing more than 50 percent of the 
total combined voting power of the cor-
poration. Solely for purposes of the 
preceding sentence, a decedent shall be 
considered to be the owner of only the 
stock with respect to which legal title 
was held, at the time of his death, by 
(i) the decedent (or his agent or nomi-
nee); (ii) the decedent and another per-
son jointly (but only the proportionate 
number of shares which corresponds to 
the portion of the total consideration 
which is considered to be furnished by 
the decedent for purposes of section 
2040 and the regulations thereunder); 
and (iii) by a trustee of a voting trust 
(to the extent of the decedent’s bene-
ficial interest therein) or any other 
trust with respect to which the dece-
dent was treated as an owner under 
Subpart E, Part I, Subchapter J, Chap-
ter I of the Code immediately prior to 
his death. In the case of group-term life 
insurance, as defined in the regulations 
under section 79, the power to sur-
render or cancel a policy held by a cor-

poration shall not be attributed to any 
decedent through his stock ownership. 

[T.D. 6296, 23 FR 4529, June 24, 1958; 25 FR 
14021, Dec. 31, 1960 as amended by T.D. 7312, 
39 FR 14949, Apr. 29, 1974; T.D. 7623, 44 FR 
28800, May 17, 1979] 

§ 20.2043–1 Transfers for insufficient 
consideration. 

(a) In general. The transfers, trusts, 
interests, rights or powers enumerated 
and described in sections 2035 through 
2038 and section 2041 are not subject to 
the Federal estate tax if made, created, 
exercised, or relinquished in a trans-
action which constituted a bona fide 
sale for an adequate and full consider-
ation in money or money’s worth. To 
constitute a bona fide sale for an ade-
quate and full consideration in money 
or money’s worth, the transfer must 
have been made in good faith, and the 
price must have been an adequate and 
full equivalent reducible to a money 
value. If the price was less than such a 
consideration, only the excess of the 
fair market value of the property (as of 
the applicable valuation date) over the 
price received by the decedent is in-
cluded in ascertaining the value of his 
gross estate. 

(b) Marital rights and support obliga-
tions. For purposes of chapter 11, a re-
linquishment or promised relinquish-
ment or dower, curtesy, or of a statu-
tory estate created in lieu of dower or 
curtesy, or of other marital rights in 
the decedent’s property or estate, is 
not to any extent a consideration in 
‘‘money or money’s worth.’’ 

§ 20.2044–1 Certain property for which 
marital deduction was previously 
allowed. 

(a) In general. Section 2044 generally 
provides for the inclusion in the gross 
estate of property in which the dece-
dent had a qualifying income interest 
for life and for which a deduction was 
allowed under section 2056(b)(7) or 
2523(f). The value of the property in-
cluded in the gross estate under section 
2044 is not reduced by the amount of 
any section 2503(b) exclusion that ap-
plied to the transfer creating the inter-
est. See section 2207A, regarding the 
right of recovery against the persons 
receiving the property that is applica-
ble in certain cases. 
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